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Abstract
The article is devoted to modern approaches to the formation of communicative competence of teachers
in conditions of a modern information society in the aspect of continuous professional development. The
necessity of development of communicative competence is proved: including arguments based on the
results of input diagnostics of professional competence level of students of advanced training courses at
the CIRATT. The purpose of this paper is to offer some recommendations to leaders of an educational
organization for managing development of communicative competence of teaching staff, taking into
account processes of updating the modern educational system, based on theoretical studies and
accumulated practical experience. As a mechanism for managing professional growth of a teacher in
terms of the development of communications, a model for the development of communicative
competence with the inclusion of a media education component is presented. Existing experience in
building communicative personality traits in advanced trainig courses based on the material taken from
famous “Rossiyskaya Gazeta” newspaper, within the media educational component. This newspaper
covers educational issues and actualize solution of the following tasks: analysis and interpretation of
newspaper texts, understanding of their context; interpretation of moral values outspread by the media
(perception and understanding of mass media information in order to use it in communications). The
result of implementation of the model of communicative competence development will be formed
competencies necessary for the implementation of communications: socio-psychological, technological,
moral and ethical, aesthetic.
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1.

Introduction
High mobility of social development processes determines the need for constant renewal of all

spheres of society. In the education system, the dynamism of development actualizes the continuing
education of teachers, and constant increase of their professional competence. According to Khutorskoy
(2013) competence is a set of knowledge, skills, abilities, ways of activity as interrelated personality traits
defined in relation to a certain field of activity. As for Khutorskoy (2013), competence of a person is
ability to have relevant competence, including personal attitude to it and the subject of activity. The list of
competencies that the teacher should possess is laid down in the professional standard of a teacher. Thus,
the generalized function “Pedagogical activity in design and implementation of educational process in
educational organizations of preschool, primary general, basic general and secondary general education”
of the professional standard “Teacher” includes the following necessary communicative skills and labor
activities: communicate with children, taking them as an individuals; support a favorable psychological
climate in children's team; be a person to interact with other teachers and specialists in solving problems
of training and education; formation and implementation of standards and values of social behavior,
behavioral skills in virtual reality and social networks, formation of tolerance and positive patterns of
multicultural communication. Due to the above information we understand competence as ability to carry
out professional activities in accordance with the requirements of the teacher’s professional standard on
the basis of professional knowledge, skills and labor actions, as well as willingness to take responsibility
for these actions. A key mechanism for assessing the level of professional competence is certification of
teaching staff. The new model of certification in the framework of NSTPG (national system of teacher
professional growth), which is currently undergoing testing, is an independent assessment of teacher
qualifications based on the use of UFAM (uniform federal assessment materials). UFAM include subject,
methodological, psychological, pedagogical and communicative competences (Milekhin, 2018). The
results of scientific studies prove that most of the teacher’s working day is spent in a situation of
communication between a teacher and students and other participants of educational relations. The
prevailing conditions for professional activity of a teacher made the problem of developing
communicative competence as the professional value of a modern teacher particularly acute. A lot of
researchers were engaged in the studies of communicative competence of a teacher. Bodalev (1996) was
one of the first Russian scientists, who used the concept of communicative competence as the ability to
build effective interaction with other people with the knowledge and skills as internal human resources.
Andreeva (1996) considers communicative competence as communicative communication, which
involves exchange of information between individuals, solution of communicative problems, construction
and understanding of speech patterns. The system of internal resources of a participant of communication,
necessary for construction of an effective communicative action in a certain circle of situations of
interpersonal interaction, determines the communicative competence. Zhukov, Petrovskaya, and
Solovyeva (1997) proposed a detailed definition of communicative competence as a psychological
characteristic of a person being a personality, who manifests himself or herself in communicating with
people: Competence in communication involves the development of an adequate orientation of a person
in himself — his own psychological potential, potential of a partner, in a situation and task with the aim
of establishing and maintaining the necessary effective contacts with other people. Kuzmina (2006)
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believes that communicative competence is a complex of knowledge, linguistic and non-linguistic skills
and communication skills acquired by a person in the course of natural socialization, training and
education. An important role is played by natural data and potential of an individual (Dorofeeva, 2018).
In the generalized version we define communicative competence in the conditions of modern education as
a motivated ability to set and achieve goal of communication: to receive, comprehend and adequately
process necessary information; to represent and defend their point of view in dialogue, discussion and
public speaking based on pluralism of opinions and respectful attitude to other people, to find effective
solutions in conflict situations, both in real and in virtual environment.

2.

Problem Statement
Systematic work on the continuous professional development of teachers is implemented,

primarily, through additional professional education. The experience of working with trainees at the
advanced training courses at the Chelyabinsk Institute of retraining and advanced training of teachers
(CIRATT) reveals the problem of the communicative competences formation. This statement is based on
the results of studies that were conducted on the basis of CIRATT in 2018. It involved five groups of
trainees of advanced training courses (142 people). The category of students is pedagogical workers of
educational organizations of the system of general education of Chelyabinsk and Chelyabinsk region. The
respondents were 27 to 72 years old. Statistics shows that the majority of teachers have a total school
work experience from 10 to 30 years (58%). The purpose of the study is to ascertain the level of
professional (including communication) competence of teachers, to find out professional deficiencies of
employees and reasons for their occurrence. In the course of the work, we used the questionnaire method,
the input diagnostics, with which the training at the advanced training courses begins (The evolution of
the formation of the terms communicative competence and communicative competence, n.d.). The input
diagnostics result analysis of one of the groups showed that for 87% of respondents there is a significant
need for knowledge replenishment in order to build effective pedagogical interaction with students. It is
noteworthy that only 32% demonstrate signs of a healthy “I-concept”, an adequate attitude towards
themselves and their health (competence “interaction with myself”). As a result of this screening, we
received information that a negative trend was observed in all groups. The results of the study of input
diagnostic questionnaires also give us the opportunity to identify the reasons for the such a situation. In
the list of reasons, we denote the following: lack of individual experience of interactive teaching; limited
ideas in the field of personality psychology, age psychology and pedagogical psychology, which
determines insufficient formation of communicative, interactive and perceptual competences. So, in one
of the groups only 49% of respondents formed knowledge on most issues of personality psychology,
which are important from the point of view of pedagogical activity. 21% of students find it difficult to
apply psychological knowledge in own professional activities, and only 54% of respondents understand
importance of being able to work in interactive environment. We observe a contradiction between the
regulatory requirements for the level of communicative competencies inherent in professional standards
and a real situation in practice of teachers, which indicates the existing professional deficiencies in the
field of communications. Resolution of this contradiction requires a systematic approach to the
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organization of the process of communicative competence development, which is absent in 82% of
educational organizations (Abramovskih, 2017).

3.

Research Questions
In our opinion, the process of continuous professional development of a teacher at the present

stage of development of the educational system becomes a priority and occupies a key position in the
system of methodological work of an educational organization. It should be focused primarily on the
development of ways of professional and personal development and ways of professional communicative
behavior, as well as on increasing motivation for innovative educational activities. In the conditions of the
modern information society, communication can be mastered both through direct communication and in
the Internet through e-mail, social networks, network communities, interactive programs, forums, chats,
blogs and other information resources. An open pedagogical system, formed on the basis of various
informational educational resources, modern information and telecommunication means and interactive
technologies aimed at the formation of communicative qualities of a creative, socially active person, is
called digital educational environment (Baranova & Borchenko, 2015). Digital educational environment
of an educational organization should become integrated communication space for all participants of
educational relations. A modern digital environment of an educational organization necessitates formation
of media competencies as an integral part of communicative competence, which determines current
direction of professional development of an educational organization's personnel — media education,
which involves studying “diverse connections with the world, society and a person” through the media
and communication in the pedagogical aspect of their manifestations (Fateeva, 2015). This understanding
of media education defines media as a tool for gaining communication experience, which is formed in the
process of: studying the history, structure and theory of the media; mastering the skills of independent
selection and critical analysis of information coming through various channels; formation of ability to
find the meanings of a read text, as well as independent creation of messages using various information
technologies, ability to conduct a dialogue through information resources.

4.

Purpose of the Study
The purpose of this paper is to offer some recommendations to leaders of an educational

organization for managing development of communicative competence of teaching staff, taking into
account processes of updating the modern educational system, based on theoretical studies and
accumulated practical experience.
As a fundamental recommendation, we present the designed model of the development of
communicative competence of teachers of an educational organization. The methodological basis of the
developed model consists of the principles and approaches of communicative competence development
activities. We are guided by the following principles: science, novelty, supervision, situational relevance,
speech and thought activity. The complex of approaches includes system, activity and competence. The
specified set of approaches is necessary and sufficient to achieve the goal. A systematic approach
provides a problem statement and a comprehensive study of the process of communicative competence
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https://doi.org/10.15405/epsbs.2019.08.02.65
Corresponding Author: Abramovskikh Tatyana
Selection and peer-review under responsibility of the Organizing Committee of the conference
eISSN: 2357-1330

formation; the essence of the activity approach lies in the disclosure of the content of an activity as a
system ensuring achievement of the planned result. The purpose of the competence approach is to review
and systematize the components that determine the directions and technologies of activities for the
communicative competence formation.

5.

Research Methods
The designed model of the communicative competence development includes recommendations

for determining of the components, basic directions and current technologies of activity by an educational
organization. A possible addition to each component of the model may be recommendations on the
organization of individual processes of communicative competences development, which will make the
system for managing this area of work holistic and dynamic. However, this is a field for further research.
In this aspect, within the framework of the media education component, we will show the existing
experience in the formation of communicative qualities of an individual in refresher courses. Classes on
the development of communications include working with the material of the famous newspaper
"Rossiyskaya Gazeta", which covers educational issues. This type of work with students actualizes
solution of the following tasks: analysis and interpretation of newspaper texts, understanding of their
context; interpretation of moral values outspread by the media, perception and understanding of mass
media information in order to use it in communications. In modern daily newspapers and most online
publications, news texts are the most common, as they allow readers to quickly obtain information and
find the meanings of what they read. We pay attention to the fact that the development of modern
technologies has led to the following situation: if the news is not presented within the next one and a half
hour, nobody will need it, because it will instantly be spread throughout the network (Amzin, 2013).
More important in the current environment is the presentation of information, the art of conveying it to
the audience, whose attention must be kept. The dominant verbal written or oral text began to give way to
sound, picture, music, animation. We note that in modern journalism, new and very productive formats
(longrid, snowfall, multimedia stories) have spread, which represents synthesis of verbal and visual
components (Simakova, 2017; Simakova & Isakova, 2017; Kiuru & Simakova, 2018). An essential
element of working with students in these classes is the experience of journalists using audio and video
illustrations when covering multidimensional educational problems in “Rossiyskaya Gazeta” (online
version). Video illustration is considered as a kind of video in the media in the format of short clips
related to a certain part of a text or multimedia article. This video needs context and can also serve as an
illustration of a note. The example is a video about emergency case at a school in Sterlitamak as an
illustration to the text by Ishberdina (2018). That event had a great resonance in the pedagogical
environment. As a result, it generated a stormy discussion among teachers. The result of an active
conversation, which is based on newspaper and visual material, will be listener's communicative
experience, precedents of social behavior of teachers in collaboration with colleagues, parents, and
students. Audio illustration is interpreted as a minimally short piece of audio recordings related to a
specific part of the text. This fragment is intended to illustrate the part of a message in which the sound
component carries a semantic or emotional load, when the tone and expression with which the key
thoughts were pronounced play no less a role than words, for example, to Ashirova’s (2018) text “To the
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sounds of the horn” about the history of the radio program "Pionerskaya Zorka", audio recording of the
radio program "Pionerskaya Zorka" of the 70s. Audio illustrations can be used in courses on mastering of
additional professional programs based on the analog model. “Rossiyskaya Gazeta” has RG-Video and
RG-Audio headings, which contain a selection of audio and video illustrations of the main events of the
day. Communications of all participants of educational relations.
The result of the implementation of communicative competence development model will be
formed competencies necessary for t implementation of communications. Socio-psychological ones
include ability to invite to communicate, to produce a favorable impression, to reflex, to understand
peculiarity of each interlocutor and a group, to use verbal, non-verbal, psychological mechanisms of
communicative influence. Technological ones include ability to use methods, techniques, tools, style of
leadership communication, pedagogical tact, ability to combine communicative and substantive
interaction. Moral and ethical ones include ability to build communication on a humane, democratic basis,
guided by the principles and rules of professional ethics. Aesthetic ones include ability to harmonize
internal and external personal manifestations, to be artistic, aesthetically expressive (Petrova, Stegacheva,
Zvereva, Zavolskaya, & Kurdyumova, 2014). The teacher’s use of an information resource and
technology for analyzing and interpreting media texts will contribute to the development of certain
personal qualities and skills of students in advanced training courses, which we call communicative
competences. Socio-psychological competencies include communication activity in the process of
analyzing materials, which generates attention and interest to other teaching staff, ability for extraoperative communication, formation of social emotions and behavioral motives (video and audio plots in
the presented experience contribute to the development of emotional attitudes of students towards
themselves and others, sensitivity to the effects of media texts). In the course of the work, self-esteem
takes place (as my personal qualities characterize the feelings and emotions that have arisen as a result of
perception of newspaper’s material in comparison with other people), assessing my own communicative
abilities and identifying the reasons for my practical difficulties. As a part of the development of
technological competencies, the experience of using media materials in cooperation with children and
parents, and teaching staff is shaped. In order to form the ability to make decisions in a particular
situation, it is possible to master new methods and techniques of communication: the mechanism of the
“emotional pendulum”, which makes it possible to evaluate event by alternating positive and negative
blocks of information; media representations, which involve implementation of tasks aimed at the
development of predictive skills and pedagogical tact (for example, in our case: to determine further or
previous events of emergency in Sterlitamak). The development of moral and ethical competencies occurs
through the formation of a culture of perception of media texts (learn to understand the conditional codes
of the text, which the author lays, and then proceed to the interpretation of the text, defining its meaning).
This process is also carried out through the formation of readiness for self-education (in order to interpret
the texts, it is necessary to master the literary and media languages) and the implementation of standards
of social behavior (for example, analysis of the plot development about a 9th grade student of Sterlitamak
secondary school who turned into a teenager-killer; discussion concerning special features of the
characters, definition of values in their actions and deeds, their assessment, the ability to choose semantic
and target setting for their actions and deeds). Finally, the formation of aesthetic competencies is
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determined by the presence of interest in one's own I-concept in the aspect of its professional
development (for example, the formation of an “I-concept” by analyzing and interpreting the media text is
due to the fact that an advanced training course student, analyzing a newspaper article, relates his
experience and the experience of others with its content and issues, discusses the identified problems with
colleagues, forming their own ideas about how the content of the analyzed media text will contribute to
optimizing the relationship with the participants of educational relations, his colleagues, parents, teaching
staff and students). The formation of aesthetic competencies is evidenced by the skill of self-presentation
(to be convincing when presenting your point of view using various means of expression: language,
mimicry, gestures, posture, tone of voice, style of speech and behavior, etc.)
The professional standard of a teacher, which is the basis of the personnel policy of a manager,
assumes the technology of “incrementing” in the aspect of mastering professional competences, including
communicative ones. The individual strategy and tactics of the teacher’s professional development is
implemented according to accumulation system and begins with the definition of professional
deficiencies. The head of an educational organization can develop a system of communicative
competence development within the framework of team management. Let us present a description of the
analog model of communicative competence development of teachers in an educational organization, the
purpose of which is to form the ability and willingness of a teacher to carry out interpersonal and
professional communications. The structure of the model includes seven components and each of them
defines directions, forms and methods of activity. Let us describe each of the components and their
meaningful content. The first component is diagnostic. It defines the level of development of
communicative competence of teachers, using the methods of input diagnostics (testing, questionnaires).
The information and motivational component are aimed at updating the problem field of a teacher as a
factor at the beginning of his or her activity; identification of motivators and incentives for the process of
improving qualifications and professional growth of a teacher; formation of psychological readiness for
the implementation of communications; formation of the subject position of a teacher in their professional
activities. This direction is realized through the analysis of own communicative abilities, which makes it
possible to determine the reasons for their practical difficulties in the field of communications. At the
same time, active forms and methods are used (conversations, debates, discussions, dialogues), interactive
communication technologies (organizing observations of communicative behavior of colleagues when
interacting with children, their parents, the administration of an educational organization; compiling and
solving communication-based cases on their basis). An interest is emerging in one's own “I-concept” in
the aspect of his or her professional development. The content of the cognitive component is the work on
the development of communicative competence, which can be built in the following logic: theoretical
foundations of communication; applied aspects of communication problem: ways of speech behavior in
difficult situations of interaction (conflict situations; overcoming criticism; speaking in public; contacts
implemented in the process of interaction with all participants of educational relations, etc.); selfinteraction: self-knowledge of one’s personality in the process of communication (how others perceive
me, how I influence others in communication, etc.); personal communication: mastery of oratory, literacy
of speech and writing, public presentation of the results of their work. Activities within the framework of
the cognitive component imply inclusion of a problem context in the content of planned activities,
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creation of emotional-axiological background, varied use of forms of cooperation, actualization of subject
experience in communications and expansion of subject functions of teachers. It is planned to hold
educational councils, theoretical seminars, workshops, integrating scientific knowledge in the field of
linguistics, communication theory, psychology and pedagogy; selection of optimal forms and methods of
self-presentation. The next component is a methodological one, which is aimed at creating organizational
and methodological conditions for the formation and improvement of communicative competences. The
complex of conditions provides updating methodological work in an educational organization (EO):
focusing on actual forms of methodical work (mass, ones are conferences, olympiads, quizzes, etc.; group
ones are projects, temporary creative groups, teamwork, etc., individual ones mentoring, tutoring ,
supervision); modernization of personnel training system (formalization of non-formal forms of
education, informal education); methods of active teaching using an electronic resource (a variety of
trainings, in which teachers train life experience, modeled in group interaction; mastering and applying
active and interactive modern technologies in communication; creating a digital environment). The
project-organizational component is aimed at developing individual programs for professional
development and self-development of teachers; organization of practical activities for implementation of
these programs; to determine the role and functions of managers and educators for their effective
interaction in the development of communicative culture. Forms and methods of activity within the
component are the following: monitoring of intermediate results, self-education, professional
development, training, reflection, delegation of authority; work in the interaction of all participants in
educational process using techniques of active listening, argumentation, emotional state regulation, the
use of “I-saying” and “You-saying” techniques. In the conditions of development of the digital
environment, the media education component is of particular importance. From our point of view, it is
focused on the organization of media education of participants in educational relations as the main
mechanism of media competence formation. The tasks of media education are as follows: to prepare for
the critical perception of various information, to teach a consumer to understand goals and intentions of
the authors of any information, to realize the consequences of its impact on a person, to master ways of
communication based on non-verbal forms of communication. In order to implement the tasks on the
formation of media communications, work in teams (groups) will be relevant, which is aimed at
developing communicative competences: creating media texts, analyzing and interpreting them;
identifying sources of media texts, understanding their context; interpretation of moral values outspread
by the media; selection of appropriate media for creating your own texts and forming your own target
audience; fluency in mass media with a view to their perception and use in communications. The final
element of the model is the effective component, which involves the definition of criteria and indicators
for the development of communicative competence.
Criteria consist of the following : cognitive one (providing knowledge and information on this
issue, the formation of readiness for the manifestation of communicative competence); personaltechnological one (the ability of teachers to communicate, the formation of communicative competences,
ability to use communication technologies); practice-oriented one (ensuring implementation of the
generated competencies in situations of real and virtual communication); position-value one (shows
teachers attitude to a given area of their activity, their self-esteam and their interlocutors in the
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implemented communications) (Mamedova, 2012). The indicators are as follows: knowledge of
theoretical issues of communicative competence; experience of displaying competence in a variety of
standard and non-standard situations; subject position in relation to the content of competence; emotionalvolitional regulation of communication process; the result of communicative competence. Implementation
of the model is completed by monitoring the results of the development of communicative competence
within the internal system of education quality assessment (ISEQS), which suggests success (or failure) of
an educational organization to develop communicative competence within the framework of the
developed model. As a tool for assessing communication readiness and the level of development of
communicative competence, you can use a number of techniques that are most appropriate to the content
of our model for development of communicative competence of teachers: Questionnaire “Motives of
labor behavior” (Grishina, 1990); Questionnaire "Determination of the orientation of an individual"
(Bass, n. d.), purpose: to determine the orientation of an individual during communication; Method
“Diagnosis of the level of empathy” (Yusupov, n. d.), the goal: to determine the emotional response of a
person to the experience of other people; The method of “Self-control in communication”; M. Schneider
(as cited in Fetiskin, Kozlov, & Manuilov, 2002, p. 86), the goal: to determine the level of self-control in
communication; Test “Assessment of the level of communicative characteristics of a teacher” by
V. F. Ryakhovsky (as cited in Ilyin, 2009, p. 427), the goal: to determine the level of human
communication; Methodology “Assess the behavior during a conversation” (Rogov, 2018, p. 112), goal:
to determine the nature of the communicative component of the pedagogical style; Questionnaire of
communicative and organizational inclinations (COS) (Fedorishin, 1980, p. 69), the goal: to identify
qualitative features of communicative and organizing inclinations of a teacher; Test questionnaire by K.
Thomas on the behavior in a conflict situation (as cited in Ilyin, 2009, p. 431), the goal: to identify the
style of behavior in a conflict situation, typical reaction to a conflict, as well as information about other
ways to resolve a conflict situation the generalized source for systematic work on the development of
communicative competence. (https://psylist.net/praktikum). The book by Sidorenko (2008) “Training of
communicative competence in business interaction”. This book is devoted to basic social and
psychological training, which is also called partner communication training or communicative
competence training.

6.

Findings
The presented system of work on the development of communicative competence of teachers was

developed on the basis of theoretical studies and generalized experience of various organizations on this
issue. It outlines only some aspects that are possible in the practice of educational institutions, which were
dictated by the professional deficiencies of teachers, identified by input diagnostics in the course of
mastering additional professional programs of advanced training courses. The moral and psychological
climate in a team, positive communication style, effectiveness of interaction, the effectiveness of
communication in terms of problem solving, satisfaction with their professional activities and, quality of
education depend on the communicative competence of a teacher.
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7.

Conclusion
In conclusion, let us call to memory one of the oriental parables. It tells us how a lord punished

one interpreter of dreams and generously rewarded the other for different interpretations of one and the
same of his dreams which was terrible. The explanation of the alternatively taken decisions lies in the
answer of one of the interpreters of dreams, who said that “everything depends on what is said and what
to say” (Not a big difference, 2004). This oriental parable affirms the direct interdependence of the level
of communicative competence and the effectiveness of the teacher’s professional activity in the
implementation of educational goals.
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